

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES

Public Health Service Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), Atlanta, GA 30341-3724

September 20, 2017

Dear Colleague:

As a health care provider, we ask your help again this influenza season in ensuring your patients receive influenza vaccines. Your role in this effort is critical because influenza takes a considerable toll on the public's health each year, causing millions of illnesses and medical visits, hundreds of thousands of hospitalizations and thousands of deaths.

As you prepare for influenza season, we want to share important vaccine updates.

2017–2018 Recommendation Highlights. The Advisory Committee on Immunization Practices (ACIP) and CDC continue to recommend annual influenza vaccination with an injectable influenza vaccine for everyone 6 months and older, including pregnant women. The recommendation not to use live attenuated influenza vaccine (LAIV) was extended for the 2017–2018 season. Full recommendations for the 2017–2018 influenza season are online at https://www.cdc.gov/mmwr/indrr 2017.html.

Vaccine Supply. Manufacturers have projected they will produce between 151 million and 166 million doses of injectable influenza vaccine for the 2017–2018 influenza season, which should ensure sufficient supply of vaccine.

When to Vaccinate. Optimally, vaccination should occur before onset of influenza activity in the community. We recommend vaccination by the end of October, if possible. To avoid missed opportunities for vaccination, providers should offer vaccination during routine health care visits and hospitalizations when vaccine is available. Vaccination efforts should continue throughout the season because the duration of the influenza season varies and influenza activity might not occur in certain communities until February or March. Vaccine administered in December or later is likely to be beneficial even if given after the influenza season has begun.

Safe Vaccine Administration. When you "know the site and get it right," you can help prevent one type of vaccine administration error—shoulder injuries such as deltoid bursitis—generally caused when vaccines are injected high on the shoulder and the needle enters a shoulder bursa. This is an error reported to occur mostly among adults. CDC provides comprehensive vaccine administration resources https://www.cdc.gov/vaccines/hcp/admin/admin-protocols.html.

Below are some data that might inform your conversations with patients in the upcoming months:

Influenza vaccine can prevent flu illness and hospitalization. CDC estimates that <u>influenza vaccination prevented</u> <u>approximately 5.1 million influenza illnesses, 2.5 million influenza-associated medical visits, and 71,000 influenza-associated hospitalizations during the 2015-2016 season, with an overall vaccine effectiveness of 48%.</u>

Influenza vaccination was found to reduce deaths in children. A study in <u>Pediatrics</u> was the first of its kind to show that influenza vaccination is effective in preventing influenza-associated deaths among children.

Influenza vaccination may make illness milder. While some people who get vaccinated may develop influenza, vaccination may make their illness milder. A 2017 study in <u>Clinical Infectious Diseases (CID)</u> showed that influenza vaccination reduced deaths, intensive care unit (ICU) admissions, ICU length of stay, and overall duration of hospitalization among hospitalized influenza patients.

Influenza vaccine information for providers and patients is available at http://www.cdc.gov/flu. The <u>inactivated influenza vaccine</u> <u>information statement (VIS)</u> developed in August 2015 remains applicable and will be used again this season. Many other materials have been updated. Thank you for all you do every year to help protect your patients, families, and communities against influenza.

Best regards,

Nancy Messonnier, MD (CAPT, USPHS)

Director

National Center for Immunization and Respiratory Diseases

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention

John Meigs, Jr., MD, WAAFP Board Chair

American Academy of Family Physicians

Diane L. Padden, PhD, CRNP, FAANP

Vice President of Professional Practice and Partnerships

American Association of Nurse Practitioners

Lisa Kane Low, PhD, CNM, FACNM, FAAN

President

American College of Nurse-Midwives

Jack Ende, MD, MACP

President

American College of Physicians

Executive Director/EVP American Nurses Association

Deborah L. Wexler, MD **Executive Director**

Immunization Action Coalition

Tresa & Bielishi Tresa Zielinski, DNP, RN, APN-NP, CPNP-PC

President

National Association of Pediatric Nurse Practitioners

Walter A. Orenstein, MD

President

National Foundation for Infectious Diseases

Paul Spearman, MD

President

Pediatric Infectious Diseases Society

Karen Remley, MD, MBA, MPH, FAAP

CEO/Executive Vice President American Academy of Pediatrics

L. Gail Curtis, PA-C, MPAS, DFAAPA President and Chair of the Board

American Association of Physician Assistants

Hal C. Laurence, MD

Hal C. Lawrence III, MD, FACOG Executive Vice President and CEO American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists

James L. Madara, MD

ČEO and Executive Vice President American Medical Association

Chief Strategy Officer

American Pharmacists Association

Anabell Castro Thompson, MSN, APRN, ANP-C, FAAN

President National Association of Hispanic Nurses

Eric J. Williams, DNP, RN, CNE

President

National Black Nurses Association

Doris Browne, MD, MSPH

President

National Medical Association